
Minutes of Hilmarton Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 20th September 2023 at 8.00pm in The Community Room Hilmarton.
Councillors Present
J Henly (Chairman) J Files, W Leaning, J McFadzean, M Wilkins, and L Hays
Members of the public – None
Clerk: Jacquie Henly
Item 1 Apologies for absence
1.1  Apologies were accepted from Cllrs Fry, Maynard, apologies were also received following the meeting from Cllrs Warren-Willcox and Jeary. 
Wiltshire Councillor Ashley O’Neill sent apologies as he has a painful back injury.

The meeting continued as there were no members of the public present.

Item 2 – To receive an update on the proposed housing development at Sandy Furlong Farm 

2.1 John Wilkins had previously circulated a statement of Community Investment document, following the open meeting in the School Hall.  It clearly showed that residents concerns had been considered and addressed. John said he would inform the Parish Council once plans were due to be presented to Wiltshire Council. 

John left the meeting at this point. 

Item 3 – Declarations of Interest in items on the Agenda
3.1 There were no declarations of interest.
Item 4 – Minutes of the last meeting
4.1 Minutes from the Parish Council meeting dated Wednesday 3rd May 2023 were approved by all present and signed by the Chairman.

Item 5 – Clerks Report

5.1 Reported to Wiltshire Council Planning department comments from the Parish Council relating to planning applications received up until the end of August 2023.

5.2 Notified WC Elections Team that Marcus Farci was no longer a member of Hilmarton Parish Council. 

5.3 Completed and forwarded the end of year accounts to the external auditors.

5.4 Uploaded the new Councillor Code of Conduct to the web site.

5.5 Forwarded Cllr Warren-Wilcox e-mail so he could be copied in on the Area Board distribution list for Agenda.

5.6 Cllrs Henly and Files put together the new picnic bench in the play park, Kevin Iles kindly delivered it after storing it until we had better weather.

5.7 Cllrs Henly and Files also re-sited the two old bench seats in the play park.

5.8 WC confirmed they would investigate the hedge on the Bushton Road and try to contact the owners or get it trimmed back themselves. No action was taken as WC said it wasn’t encroaching the road enough.

5.9 WC have confirmed the flattened Sign Post in Goatacre is on the list to be reinstated.

5.10 Cllrs Henly and Wilkins met with WC and they have agreed to install four new posts, 2 in Goatacre and 2 in Hilmarton for us to site the Speed Indicator Devices. The posts will be installed when the team are next working in the area.  
5.11 Advertised the vacant Councillor Position.

5.12 Requested WC to cut the grass alongside the pavement between bottom of Snowhill and Hilmarton as it was impassable.  Had to chase numerous times and when it was eventually cut it was very untidy. Apparently they are due to cut it again in the next few weeks.

5.13 Cllr Hays reported a cycle sign that needs replacing in front of Iles Court.
5.14 Chased WC to get posts installed for the SID’s. This has now been deferred and we have been asked to submit a request to LHFIG.  Members agreed a Highways Improvement Request should be submitted but also felt strongly that WC should fulfil the promise made by Becky the WC Officer to have 4 posts installed.

5.15. A second request will also be submitted to LHFIG requesting that Mark Stansby visit the site again to review, recommend and suggest further ways to help improve safety in the area to try and put an end to the endless accidents and near misses happening at this site.  Most recently a BT telegraph pole was knocked out and residents have been without telephones and internet signal for weeks.  
5.16 Liaised with the External Auditors to get the accounts approved and signed off.

5.17 Clerk contacted by part owner of the field behind the houses in Compton Road, he is looking to hand over the ownership to the Parish Council. Item on the agenda for discussion.

Item 6 – To receive a brief update on the meeting regarding the Rights of Way routes around Highway 
6.1 Following on from a Rights of Way Survey carried out by the Parish Council and Volunteers a number of routes have been identified as not being registered on the Wiltshire Council definitive map. Copies of these routes will be sent to the Clerk by the volunteer member of public who identified them and the Clerk will contact Wiltshire Council to ask for them to be registered via a DMMO request. Apparently, there is a waiting list of 122 years for these requests.   
Item 7 – Finance 
7.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to end of August 2023

Current Account: £1199.36     Deposit Account:  £17376.84

7.2 

	Payment Detail
	Payee
	Amount

	
	
	     

	T/F
	Clerks Salary April-June
	1300.50

	T/F
	PKF Little John re Audit
	378.00

	T/F
	Kevin Iles - Grass
	300.00

	T/F
	Kevin Iles 
	200.00

	
	Paid In
	Amount

	
	April Interest
	1.18

	
	WC Precept
	6750.00

	
	HMRC VAT Return
	7558.13

	
	May Interest
	9.58

	
	June Interest
	11.96

	
	July Interest
	13.52


7.3 The Clerk reported a successful External Audit had been completed.

7.4 One of the owners of the field adjacent to the School Playground behind the houses in Compton Road would like to hand over his share of playing field to the Parish Council.  This would hopefully help secure the future of the field as an open space for community use.  The other half owner, who lives in Dorset is looking to get planning permission for development and then sell the land.  The resident who owns the other half wishes for the land to remain as an open community space.  Members agreed in principle to pursue the deed of transfer.  This would mean the Parish Council would agree to pay any legal fees involved.  More information is required.  It was suggested Cllr Maynard was asked if he had any advice to offer. 
Item 8 - Planning
8.1 Updates on planning applications had previously been circulated and was approved by all present.
8.2 Application PL/2023/01532 2nd revised application was discussed.  Once again, the members agreed that a further objection should be logged with Wiltshire Council including a suggestion that WC Highways visit the site and witness first hand how the traffic on the busy A3102 has to come to a standstill in both directions when the very large vehicles that access the site.  Often, they have to reverse into the access gate.  The access is just past a blind bend on this very fast and dangerous road but is also opposite a junction. 

Item 9 – To confirm representation at the Calne Area Board and LHFIG Meetings   
9.1 Calne Area Board next meeting is 5th December at 6.30pm - Cllr Warren-Willcox will attend.
9.2 The next LHFIG Meetings are: Friday 13th October and Friday 19th January both in the Harris Room at Calne Library starting at 10.00am. Cllr Files will attend both.  Cllr Henly will check with Ashley if he can attend too.
Item 10 – Exchange of Information

10.1 Cllr Hays – The Clerk was asked to see if the Parish Steward is able to clear the path in between Goatacre Club and the private property next to it.  If not then she will attempt to get a small team of locals to clear it.

10.2 The Clerk will request Via My Wiltshire for a Road Sweeper in Hilmarton as there are very many weeds in between the pavements and Roads.

10.3 It was noted that Cllr Wilkins had repaired the bench by the Goaracre bus shelter. 

10.4 The Clerk was asked to contact Martin Iles to ask if he could cut back the tree on his land that is overgrowing the Bus Shelter in Goatacre.  

Item 11 – Date of the Next Meeting
11.1    The next meetings of Hilmarton Parish Council are scheduled for Wednesday 6th December 2023 at 8.00pm
Item 12 - Close of the Meeting
12.1 The meeting closed at 9.12pm.  
Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  

Chairman             

